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Environmental Management Commission 




Meeting Minutes October 9, 2019

Meeting Location:  Health Department, 2400 Troost Ave, KCMO
Commissioners present:  Carol Adams, Jensen Adams, Caroline (Molly) Davies, Gloria Ortiz Fisher, Michael Kelley, Marty Kraft, Nathan Madden, Meggie Mapes, Joseph Nickels, Erika O’Shea, DJ Pierre, Ben Proffer,
Commissioners Absent:
Bob Berkebile, Kimberly Hill, Scott Klamm, Julie Koppen
Staff: Andy Savastino, Jerry Shechter – OEQ; Joe Guarino – Law Department
Guests:
Adison Banks, Heartland Conservation Alliance; Andrew Miller, Ibrahim Derbas, Stacie Duitsman, Joe Williamson – KCMO Health Department; Hilary Noonan; James Shackelford; Reece McMillin; Don Wallace; Bridget Sanderson – Environment Missouri; Jim Turner – Sierra Club; Robin Ganahl; Sam Bencheghib – Make a Change World
A. The meeting was called to order at 4:05 pm; A quorum was present. Co-chair Carol Adams welcomed commissioners, staff and guests who introduced themselves.
B. Special Guest – Sam Bencheghib – Mr. Bencheghib is running from New York City through Kansas City to Los Angeles to highlight the problems with plastics. He is traveling with a film crew documenting his journey in the US as he has done in several other areas of the world. Mr. Sam Bencheghib spoke briefly and answered questions.
C. Minutes – Molly Davies made a motion, seconded by Jensen Adams, to approve the minutes of the meeting of September 2019 as presented. The motion passed.
D. Lykins Neighborhood Asphalt Plant Emissions – Discussion lead by the various representatives of the KCMO Health Department, Air Quality Division
Seal Master is an asphalt product manufacturing plant which has been built in the Lykins Neighborhood. Complaints had been received regarding unpleasant odors. Staff described their legal authority, the permitting process and what the City is permitted to do. Specifically, in Missouri, the state and city co-enforce clean air regulations. All permitting, however, is done by the state. They presented the timeline of actions that have been taken in assessing the extent of the air quality problem and whether or not there has been one or more violations. The state has the major responsibility in the entire process. A filter has been installed and the incidence of violation has been very much reduced. This plant operates only when the ambient air temperature is above 50 degrees F and, so, stops operations in cooler and cold weather. They also reported that Seal Master seems to be willing to work to comply. 
E. Blue River Report Card – Adison Banks, Heartland Conservation Alliance – HCA has adopted a river quality report card developed by the University of Maryland for use in Chesapeake Bay which then went worldwide. HCA began using the system in 2017 and has been gathering and scoring the Blue River. They expect to publish the initial report in November 2019. There was general discussion of the process of assessment and scoring of sites as well as a review and scoring of local ordinances and collaborations among cities to protect the watershed - there is no such collaboration. There are major issues as a result of different jurisdictions using different protocols thereby making it hard, if not impossible, to arrive at a common assessment and conclusion. HCA will also make a presentation to Overland Park and to Johnson County.
F. EMC Letter to Mayor and City Council – Carol Adams led the discussion. A letter regarding declaration of climate change as a crisis issue was drafted by Molly Davies and circulated for discussion. Carol Adams circulated a suggested set of ideas for discussion for inclusion in a letter. The proposed letter is meant to raise the awareness of the Mayor and City Council and convey the concern for the issue of the EMC. It was agreed there is the necessity to change attitudes to make peoples’ perspectives to make more things happen. A major question is how to best communicate this to the Mayor and City Council and make sure they understand they have the power to expand and enhance current programs and to do more to make more things happen. The immediate question is what action the EMC wants to take. An immediate action is to request of the Mayor and City Council an opportunity to speak at a Business Session meeting and to identify specific issues and actions, resolutions and ordinances that could be taken. Because the City of KCMO has done quite a bit, it was suggested the tone of any request should be to convey the concept that there is a lot more that could be done. This resulted in a broad discussion.

Michael Kelley made a motion, seconded by Erika O’Shea, that the EMC co-chairs be authorized to draft and submit a letter to the Mayor and City Council, with a copy to the City Manager, requesting a time for the EMC to make a presentation to a Business Session meeting including making recommendations. The motion passed. It was then suggested the 2019 EMC Annual Report be transmitted with the letter. Although there was no vote to include the report, there was general agreement to do so.
Following more discussion, Michael Kelley suggested a work group be formed to make suggestions to the co-chairs about content of the proposed letter. Commissioners volunteering to participate on the work group are: Joe Nickels, DJ Pierre, Molly Davies, Erika O’Shea and Ben Proffer. Jerry Shechter reminded the work group that there is a need to provide public notice of any meetings including date, time and place, and that any chosen place for the meeting needs to be accessible.
G. OEQ Report – Andy Savastino 

1. KCStat – discussing topics and meeting times
2. Dynamhex – A presentation will be made soon to various city staff. There may be an opportunity to participate with MARC in a regionally focused use of this product

3. Budget requests have been submitted for 2020-2021; Includes (a) climate resilience plan, to be developed in conjunction to the regional climate action plan, (b) compliance re landfills, and (c) software to monitor compliance
4. Business Plan updates are being presented to City Council

5. Acceptance of applications for the new Sustainability Manager position close Monday, 10.14.19; Advertisement for filling the Sustainability Analyst will open next week.

6. Staff met with members of the USGBC and discussed several issues including city adherence to various ordinances such as the LEED-Gold requirement. There was also discussion about possible LEED and ARC related training.

7. Green teams continue to be productive; The bi-annual green fair was a success with about 300 people attending which got some good public relations.

8. Evergy will be speaking to the city about solar subscriptions

9. KCIC annual awards breakfast is coming up; the city will receive an award, along with Evergy, for the Renewables Direct program

10. Green stormwater – Water Services has prepared an extensive manual and has set a date for a summit discussion on the related issues

11. Solar permitting issues are actively being discussed
12. City staff and several council members have participated in the Metro KC Climate Action Coalition including the 2019 Climate Action Summit held September 14, 2019. About 750 people attended the Summit at Johnson County Community College.

H. Council Committee monitoring reports – No reports
1. Transportation, Infrastructure & Operations – Carol Adams, Michael Kelley, Bob Berkebile (as an advisor)

2. Finance, Governance & Public Safety – Jensen Adams, Ben Proffer, Meggie Mapes

3. Neighborhood Planning & Development – Erika O’Shea and Molly Davies

4. Special Committee on Housing – DJ Pierre, Meggie Mapes, Bob Berkebile (as an advisor)

5. Business Session – Ben Proffer

I. Liaison Updates
1. Air Quality Forum – Andy Savastino MARC provided an update on the Metro KC Climate coalition activities which morphed into an accounting of what the representatives at the table are doing towards mitigation/adaptation/resilience. 
2. Transportation 2050 Plan – Carol Adams – No report.
3. LEED Committee –Joe Nickels – No report.
4. Education – Jensen Adams – No report.
5. Waste Management District – No report.
6. MARC Sustainable Committee – Michael Kelley – No report.
7. Climate Protection Steering Committee (CPSC) – Bob Berkebile – No report
8. Volker Hub – Molly Davies, Scott Klamm – No report
J. Old Business - None
K. New Business
1. Marty Kraft is planning a community meeting to get people in neighborhoods involved in climate issues and Drawdown.
L. Remarks from Visitors – None in addition to item B above.
	The next EMC meeting is: 

	DATE:
Wednesday, November 13, 2019
TIME:
4:00 pm

PLACE:
KCMO Health Department

2400 Troost; 4th Floor, Suite 4600



The meeting was adjourned at 6:15 pm
2

